
1 
 

 MONTAGUE SELECTBOARD MEETING  
VIA ZOOM 

Monday, December 12, 2022 
AGENDA 

Join Zoom Meeting  https://us02web.zoom.us/j/87035915034  
  

Meeting ID: 870 3591 5034  Dial into meeting:    +1 646 558 8656 
 

Topics may start earlier than specified, unless there is a hearing scheduled 
 
Meeting Being Taped            Votes May Be Taken  
 
1. 6:00 PM  Selectboard Chair opens the meeting, including announcing that the meeting is being  

recorded and roll call taken  
 

2.  6:00  Approve Selectboard Minutes from November 21, 28 and December 5, 2022 if available 
 

3.  6:01 Chelsey Little, Clean Water Superintendent  
• Discharge Permit monthly results  
• Discuss EPA’s New England Regional Industrial Pretreatment Conference held on 

October 26   
• Update on Sludge Cake Hauling Contract IFB 
• Authorize and approve additional task order with Wright-Pierce for Industrial Blvd Pump 

Station upgrade project $20,000   
• Chelsey Little selected as recipient of the 2022 WEF: William D. Hatfield Award through 

New England Water Environment Association  
 
4. 6:30  Suzanne LoManto, Assistant Planner  

• Use of Montague Center Town common, annual May Day event, May 7, 2023 9am-1pm 
 
5. 6:32  Ann Fisk  

• Use of Public Property (proposed route of travel on permit) Santa Parade 12/17/22 2pm-
3:30pm 

 
6. 6:35  Pole Location Hearing  

• Request to add on full owned Eversource pole on Fosters Rd. in Montague to provide 
32B Fosters Rd. with Power  

 
7. 6:40  Personnel Board  

• Cellphone Stipend for Christopher Smerz, $5.77 per week effective 12/5/22 
• Update on Health Director Hiring 
• Update on applications for IT Coordinator Position  

 
8: 6:50  Wendy Bogusz, Executive Assistant  

• Establish 2023 License Fees 
• Update on Sealer Fees Schedule  

 
9. 7:00  Budget Request for Farmers Market Coordinator Stipend  
 

 10. 7:10 Walter Ramsey, Assistant Town Administrator  
• Town Hall Annex Feasibility Study-Architect’s Report  
• Award Town Hall Boiler Replacement Project to Jamrog HVAC Inc. for a lump sum fee of 

$34,850 
• Topics not anticipated within the 48hr posting 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/87035915034
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11. 7:35 Town Administrator Report  

• Contract for Colle/Shea Roof Design Services 
• Authorization to submit grant proposal to Mass Broadband Institute (MBI) for digital equity 

planning project 
• Update on adoption of Docu-Sign E-Signature Program  
• Topics not anticipated within the 48hr posting 

 
12. 7:45 Executive session in accordance with G.L. c.30A, §21(a)(6) to consider the possible 

purchase, exchange, taking, lease or value of real property-First Light Power, votes may be 
taken 

  
13. 8:00 Executive session to discuss with respect to potential litigation where an open meeting may 

have detrimental effect on the bargaining or litigating position of the Town, pursuant to G.L. 
c.30A, §21(a)(3)  

 
 

OTHER: 
Next Meeting:  Selectboard, Monday, December 19, 2022 at 6:30 PM via ZOOM      
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Proposed Community Room Looking Toward Avenue A



FIN
AL D

RAFT
Proposed Community Room Looking Toward First Street Entrance

Attachments:
Floor plan showing phasing and proposed space allocation
MEP Feasibility Study
Structural Feasibility Study

Working Group Members
Walter Ramsey, Town of Montague
Susanne LoManto, Town of Montague
Steven Ellis, Town of Montague
Daniel Bonham, TDA
Samantha Bakker-Norton, TDA
Madison Pixley, Tighe & Bond
Jason Curtis, Tighe & Bond
Jacob Smith, Jacob Smith Engineering



RENOVATIONS TO TOWN HALL ANNEX 
TOWN OF MONTAGUE

THOMAS DOUGLAS
Architects, Inc.
196 Pleasant Street, Northampton, MA 01060 www.tdouglasarchitects.com 

September, 2022
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PHASE 2 WORK AREA
OUTLINED IN GREEN

~3000SF

PHASE ONE WORK AREA
OUTLINED IN BLUE

~900SF

PHASE ONE
DEMO EXISTING NON ACCESSIBLE RESTROOMS
DEMO EXISTING ELECTRICAL ROOM
DEMO BRICK INFILL OF ARCH AT ENTRY/CIRCULATION
NEW FLOORING, LIGHTING AND PAINT THROUGHOUT
NO CHANGES TO HVAC

PHASE TWO
DEMO & REPLACE EXISTING RESTROOM
ADD NEW RESTROOM
BUILD OUT COMMUNITY ROOM AND ACCESS FROM FIRST STREET
NEW HVAC AS REQUIRED
EXPAND MULTI PURPOSE ROOM
NEW STORAGE FOR TOWN CLERK, SELECT BOARD, TREASURER AND ACCOUNTANT

REVISED 11/15/2022
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December 12, 2022

Feasibility Study for Renovations & Re-use of the Annex of the Montague Town Hall:
#1 Avenue A, Montague Ma. Zoned Central Business
Client: Town of Montague, Walter Ramsey, Assistant Town Administrator - Representative
Architect: Daniel Bonham, Thomas Douglas Architects
Mechanic, Electrical, Plumbing, Fire Protection Engineer: Jason Curtis, Tighe & Bond
Structural Engineer: Jacob Smith, Jacob Smith Engineering

Background
Beginning in the summer of 2022, Thomas Douglas Architects (TDA) has been engaged as the design
lead for a feasibility study for the redevelopment of the single story brick annex behind the town hall.
Architectural, Mechanic, Electrical, Plumbing, Fire Protection and Structural Assesments were made of the
existing single story masonry building.

● Several building priorities/scenarios were identified by town officials
○ Increased storage for town functions
○ New Community Room for events up to 80 people
○ Expanded Multi-Purpose room
○ Improved access to the street
○ Accessible Restrooms
○ Updated Mechanical & Electrical
○ Concept for future expansion into garage spaces for a variety of community based uses
○ Demolishing the existing ~2,400 sf metal building at eastern corner of site

Phasing of work :
Phase 1

Demo existing non accessible restrooms
Demo existing electrical room
Demo brick infill of arch at entry/circulation
New flooring, lighting and paint throughout
No changes to hvac

Phase 2
Demo & replace existing restroom
New restroom
Build out Community Room and access from first street
New hvac as required
Expand multi purpose room
New storage for town clerk, select board, treasurer and accountant
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Change of use:
Per Massachusetts Amendments to the 2018 International Building Code Phase one would be considered
a level 2 alteration with no change of use. Phase 2 would be considered a level 3 or major alteration and
would result in a change of use from storage to Assembly. Storage use group has the lowest hazard index
and Assembly use group is the highest.

Preliminary Cost Opinion: With construction costs up ~40% in the past 2 years I have limited faith in the
numbers below at this time. In light of this, it is important to note that I think these numbers would be for
a “bare bones” renovation.

$25,000 - DEMOLISH EXISTING ~24,000sf  METAL BUILDING ON SITE
$75,000 - PHASE ONE
$840,000 - PHASE TWO

Request was made to find a portion of this project that could be done under $500,000 in order
to make full use of funding resources at hand. I believe that some version of Phase One plus
improvements to the restrooms and MEP upgrades

Sprinklers: In regards to the question of whether or not sprinklers would be required as part of Phase 2

If we are able to keep the cost below 33% of the assessed value of the building and limit the
work to non structural. Assessed value of the building is $2,542,800 — 33%=  $839,124

There is an expectation that if the work is part of a "long range plan” that would include major
work and that work’s cost would be greater than 33%, the building would be required to be fully
sprinklered.

There is however a substantial caveat that states: “… described factors is not necessarily all
inclusive , but means to provide a common sense guideline for fire departments and building
owners to determine if a sprinkler system is probably required under the provisions of this
particular law”

I believe this leaves the final decision up to the Fire Chief/Safety Officer. With direct egress
access to the open street or parking lots, there are no significant barriers for egress in the case of
a fire from the proposed community room which has the highest risk factor for life safety. Would
be great to meet with the Fire Chief to discuss options, once we get some more accurate costs.

Next Steps:
● Engage an Owner's Project manager to facilitate cost estimates and fine tune the scope of work
● Before commencing with the renovations The Town should conduct a hazardous materials survey if

none has been completed already. None was made available to the design team at the time of
writing this study report.
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